
Pender County Government Update
Department

VETERANS SERVICES

April 5th attended webinar held by VA Public Contact Team beefing on updates on 
presumptive conditions related to Environmental Exposures to Hazardous Materials. 
 
April 7th – new phone systems were installed in both offices. We now have a virtual assistance in 
place for both phone numbers for Veterans Services. Teams meeting were also held to better 
understand the system. We now have multiple ways to access all calls in offices via phones and 
emails. 
 
April 19- had meeting with Sherry Fox-Veterans Outreach Program Specialist on updates 
Community Access Point (CAP) at Cape Fear Community College. Vet Center can be reached at 
910-577-1100 for those that need counseling on campus. 
 
Also attached is a copy of the different groups available for those using the Vet Center. Contact 
your primary counselor to inquire about the groups you are interested to determine if this will 
assist you in individuals’ treatment plans. Vet Center also has a Mobile Vet Center (MVC) that is 
designed to reach those in rural areas within the communities. Standby to future events as they 
are in planning stages. 
 

April 29- attended virtual SUPP Committee meeting to discuss old and new business concerning 
the Take Back Event and Syringe Exchange Programs. SUPP Committee is a Substance Use 
Prevention Partnership Committee. We have safety kits on hand and disposal RX packets 
available in both offices. 
 

Property Tax Exemption reminder deadline is June 1st. If you are rated at 100% P &T and/or 
receiving DIC you are eligible for this benefit. Contact your VSO for assistance in obtaining the 
certification. This is a two part process and we will need your Summary of Benefits letter from 
VBA to verify eligibility. 
 

April 26th VA establishes presumptive conditions were added to the Federal Register on April 26, 
2022. See attached News Release. 
 
If you have a clinical diagnosis for these conditions call your local Veterans Service Office at 910-
259-1203 Burgaw or 910-270-5005 Hampstead for appointment to file claim or reopen previously 
denied claims along with the medical evidence.
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Pender County Government Update
Department

UTILITY OPERATIONS

PENDER COUNTY UTILITIES (PCU) & WATER DISTRICTS:

The Pender Commerce Park Water & Sewer Main Extension construction project will receive bids on 
June 1st at 10am at PCU offices. This extension will serve the proposed Amazon site. A virtual pre-bid 
will be held on May 17th at 10am.

The Scotts Hill Elevated Tank & Wells project construction bids will be received on May 3rd at 10am at 
PCU offices.

We have been working with consulting staff to complete 4 applications this month for project funding 
for various projects in the US 421 area and for the proposed Reverse Osmosis Water Plant project. We 
also have been working with others on a potential site for the plant.   

PCU has hired 3 people to fill open positions for Water/Sewer Maintenance Technicians and Meter 
Reader, and has one more job offer being considered for Project Manager-Utilities. We have performed 
many interviews over the past few weeks. We had to re-advertise our Solid Waste Maintenance 
Technician position this week, but already think we have an ideal candidate that has applied.

Field staff work and status updates since last report:

• Three after-hours emergency calls requiring staff response

• 100 plus work orders completed, 26 water meter inspections completed, 38-meter sets completed

• 11 water taps given to contractor

• 349 locates in last two weeks

• Chemical feed plumbing repaired at Annex Well

• Completed 30 BAC-T samples of distribution system

• Replaced float at Regional sewage lift station, checked all sewer lift stations for proper function and 
tested all high-level floats
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• Leak repaired at Smoot Avenue

• Factory Road water line extension final inspection completed

• Meetings with two customers about relocating meters

• Water turn-offs and reconnects, meter reading county wide

• Two employees attending C-Well class

• Staff has been very shorthanded due to two employees out on medical leave, having three unfilled 
positions, and the fact that the county is growing at a far faster pace than new positions become 
available

WATER PRODUCTION NUMBERS:

January 2022 Daily Avg: 1.31 MGD from WP, 0.258 MGD from Wallace, 0.838 MGD to Hamp/SH (thru 
210 BPS), 0.007 MGD from Annex & Kiwanis Wells (Total 0.845 MGD for Hamp/SH)

February 2022 Daily Avg: 1.22 MGD from WP, 0.269 MGD from Wallace, 0.783 MGD to Hamp/SH (thru 
210 BPS), 0.018 MGD from Annex & Kiwanis Wells (Total 0.801 MGD for Hamp/SH)

March 2022 Daily Avg: 1.32 MGD from WP, 0.223 MGD from Wallace, 0.835 MGD to Hamp/SH (thru 210 
BPS), 0.007 MGD from Annex & Kiwanis Wells (Total 0.843 MGD for Hamp/SH)

April 2022 Daily Avg (thru 27th): 1.41 MGD from WP, 0.343 MGD from Wallace, 0.976 MGD to Hamp/SH 
(thru 210 BPS), 0.108 MGD from Annex & Kiwanis Wells (Total 1.083 MGD for Hamp/SH)

MAPLE HILL WATER SYSTEM & WASTEWATER TREATMENT PLANT

At the WWTP, the new chain was installed on the other gearbox. The former BASF guard shack was set-
up and secured with hurricane anchors (the structure will be upfitted to be an office and restroom for 
the WWTP in FY23). The large ditch at the site was cleared and replacement UV bulbs have just arrived.

WATER TREATMENT PLANT

Received 3000 gallons of diesel to fill the back-up generator tank. Repaired faulty CL17 Chlorine 
Analyzer. Staff has begun grass cutting, weed-eating and overall cleanup of the entire facility.

Collected samples for Enthalpy to perform PFAS analysis prior to next week's GAC vessel carbon
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 exchange. We will sample post GAC exchange as well.

Overall, the plant is running well, we are however experiencing higher than normal usage for this time of 
year.

Water Production numbers for April through the 27th: 38 million gallons for an average of 1.41 MGD

PCP WASTEWATER TREATMENT PLANT - MKKAES (Melinda K. Knoezer Adaptive Ecosystem)

We have had a lot going on here recently. The plant is back to doing well.

• Conducted maintenance on mower, cleaned yard, mowed grass

• Conducted tour for CFCC wastewater class

• Worked with contractors on probes project

• Worked with engineers on Berm project

• We have contractors onsite dewatering and hauling sludge

• Monthly reports completed

• Cut trees off walkway to our discharge point

• Received chemical delivery

• Prepared various requisitions

SOLID WASTE

• The Transfer Station scale house is operating well.

• We are waiting on the installation of the new floor. The supplies are still delayed.

• We are in the process of scheduling a day to have the dirt underneath the scale removed.
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• Waiting time at scales has increased due to more traffic coming through the scale.

SOLID WASTE DISPOSAL TONNAGE FOR MARCH 2022

MSW Kitchen trash collected 2,908.54 tons

Construction & demolition 719.18 tons

Recycling 117.81 tons

Tires recycled 82.43 tons

Scrap metal recycled (shreds) 104.91 tons

Whitegoods recycled 6.17 tons

TV & Electronics 22.43 tons

Out of County 15.85 tons

.
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Pender County Government Update
Department

TOURISM

Tourism County Update April 29, 2022

The staff attended the ribbon cutting of the new generation of Bandana’s American Grill.

Tammy attended the Topsail Chamber and the North Carolina Beach Inlet and Waterway Association 
board meetings.

Olivia continues to spearhead the first Pender County Business Expo. Registration of vendors is going 
well for a first-time event.

Olivia attended the Burgaw Chamber’s Women Connect.

Tammy attended and photographed the RLCold groundbreaking at Pender Commerce Park.

On Friday, April 22, Olivia and Stephanie responded to a gentleman with an emergency. They contacted 
the police and sought assistance.

For tourism blogs, Tammy met with Chris Lener and Bernardo Garcia, both new business owners of 
Funky Fins and Margaritas, respectively. The blogs will appear on the tourism website and teased on 
social media.

Tammy wrapped up the National Volunteer Month with press releases and one presentation to one 
winner. The certificates have not yet arrived from the Governor’s office. The certificates should arrive 
early next week.

With Hurricane Season just around the corner, tourism is reviewing our responsibilities. Tammy 
attended a workshop about preparations necessary for businesses and non-profits.

We are working with the Town of Surf City to bring a workshop for preparedness that focuses upon 
businesses and non-profits. 

We met with Sarah regarding COOP.

Tourism is preparing for National Travel and Tourism Week, May 1-7.

We continue to work with Pender Education Partnership, which is planning to unveil a Wall of Fame of 
alumni inducted annually at the school board office. 

We are promoting the Ocean Friendly Business After Hours, May 11 at the sea turtle hospital.

The CF Pope Project is moving forward. The documentary featuring alumni from the school is expected 
to be complete in June.

Communications

We assisted the county commissioners with media inquiries.
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We assisted various departments with press releases.

We assisted the EOC with open house invitations.

We attended the RLCold groundbreaking and published photos on social media.
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Pender County Government Update
Department

SOCIAL SERVICES

Child Welfare and Adult Services 
 
  
 
Child Welfare Vacancies: 1 (210) vacancy/continuous, 1 (109) vacancy/closed April 18 
 
Adult Services :1 vacancy/closed April 18 
 

April 1,2022, NC DAAS Regional Consultant, Joann Windley held a monthly consult with Adult Services, 
Adult Services Social Work Supervisor and Program Manager. 
 
April 19,2022 East Coast Migrant Head Start held a virtual “meet and greet” with child 
welfare/permanency Planning staff and management to introduce their services. 
 
April 19,2022 Director Stewart and his child welfare staff will meet with NC Fast to explore the NC Fast 
system for use. 
 
April 20,2022 Tom Holahan (consultant w/ Together Facing the Challenge) will have his monthly consult 
with SWS Tyshea Harris-Sutton, SWS Monique Moore and Program Manager Aimee Watson-Green to 
discuss accreditation by this summer for Pender DSS. 
 
April 21,2022 Child Abuse Awareness Event (Pinwheels for Prevention) will be held outside from 9-10 at 
DSS.  Donuts and juice will be provided to all participants and all participants are asked to wear 
something blue.   An agenda will include reading of the Governor’s proclamation as well as 
entertainment. 
 
April 27,2022 NC DHHS DSS Regional Child Welfare Consultant, Daphine Little, will be on site for the 
first time since the pandemic began to conduct her monthly site visit. 
 
Several DSS staff:  Annie Murphy, Breanna Darden, Tyshea Harris-Sutton, Tim Best, Monique Moore, 
Kayla Anderson, and Joe from child support have represented our agency at various events throughout 
the month.  Pender County Schools Middle School Career Day, Penderlea Day and also at the Pender 
County Partnership for children event and Plain View Primary School for Career Day.  
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Department

PENDER EMS & FIRE

Have a great Day



Pender County Government Update
Department

PARKS & RECREATION

Our Spring Recreation Partner programs are in full swing now with the Spring leagues at
Hampstead Kiwanis Park and Pender Memorial Park. 
Our Spring Cornhole League and Sand Volleyball league are currently running at Hampstead
Kiwanis Park.
Summer Camp registration is ongoing for Topsail Elementary and Rocky Point Elementary. You
can register with the following link: https://penderpr.recdesk.com/Community/Program  
Join us the Pender County Sheriff's Office and the Holly Shelter Shooting Range for our Women's
New Shooter Clinic. The clinic will be held Saturday May14th from 8:00am - 12:30pm. The
registration fee is $25 for this event. Register online
at: https://penderpr.recdesk.com/Community/Program
Open Gym continues on Thursdays from 6pm-8pm at Penderlea Community Park.
Kayaking Adventure - Moore's Creek May 9th, 2022. Come and explore Moore's Creek and the
history of the first battle of the American Revolution. After your paddle on Moore's Creek, you will
enjoy the beautiful picnic area of this park. Once your meal is finished, we will have a guided tour
of the battle grounds, guided by one of the parks knowledgeable staff members. Bring a sack
lunch, plenty of water, hat, sunglasses and good walking shoes to wear on the walking tour. You
can register with the following link: https://penderpr.recdesk.com/Community/Program
Staff continues to work on Parks and Recreation Trust Fund (PARTF) grant applications for both
Central Pender Park Development and for the Hampstead Kiwanis Park Expansion. We will be
submitting both grant applications on May 2nd.
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Pender County Government Update
Department

LIBRARY

Pender County Library partnered with Pender County Parks and Recreation to host a StoryWalk event at Millers Pond 
Park this past Monday, April 25th. The story’s pages were placed along the trail so families could walk around the pond 
and read the story. After the walk, children made a craft that corresponded to the picture book. The families were 
excited to have a program at the park that the whole family could enjoy!

The Hampstead Branch Library partnered with NC Works Career Advisor and Two Hawks Employment Services youth 
specialist to provide a resume building and application program for teens. The teens were eager to work on their 
resumes and will use this information to hopefully find some summer jobs!

The Main Library in Burgaw partnered with Science Alliance North Carolina and the North Carolina Science Festival to 
provide a special Afternoon Explorer’s program all about the telegraph. School-aged children learned about historic and 
modern telecommunications through hands-on activities and created their own telephones!

On Saturday, April 30th, the Hampstead Branch Library is celebrating Children’s Book Day! El día de los niños/El día de 
los libros (Children's Day/Book Day), commonly known as Día, is a celebration of children, families, and reading that 
culminates yearly on April 30. The celebration emphasizes the importance of literacy for children of all linguistic and 
cultural backgrounds. There will be literacy activities and a craft available for families to drop in and experience 
anytime between 10:00 and 1:00. There will be activities for all ages, so be sure to stop by! 



Pender County Government Update
Department

HUMAN RESOURCES

HR recently welcomed five new employees to the Pender County family on Tuesday, April 19, 
2022. These same individuals were treated to a post-orientation meeting on Wednesday, April 27, 
to check in and see how they were acclimating to their new roles. 
 
The Human Resources Director is participating in the interview process for the new Staff Attorney 
and finalizing renewals for Worker’s Compensation (W.C.) and Liability and Property (L. & P.) 
coverages. 
 
The Staff Development Coordinator recently rolled out a new round of supervisor training. 
 
The 2021 Employee Service Award Luncheon was held on Thursday, April 7 at the Train Depot in 
Burgaw. This event was held to honor employees celebrating five or more years of employment 
with Pender County by the year 2021. 
 
HR staff continues to meet with the Pender County staff members for “HR Huddles”, striving to 
gain valuable employee feedback regarding their workday and positions.



Pender County Government Update
Department

COOPERATIVE EXTENSION

Bi-Weekly Programming Update – April 29, 2022 
 
NC Cooperative Extension Agents work with Pender County residents and farmers, helping them find 
research-based solutions to problems. We work in agriculture, horticulture, natural resources and the 
environment (storm water, erosion, wetlands restoration, water quality, etc.) and 4-H Youth 
Development. 
 

 * * * 

Consumer Horticulture – Tiffanee Boone 
 
· Has been putting gardening information on the Master Gardener Facebook page. 
 
· Has answered 37 phone calls, text messages, emails, and Facebook messenger questions about 
gardening and soils. 
 
· Assisted 4-H Agent with 4-H Achievement Night celebration. 
 
· Taught 5 kids from Burgaw Middle School about Extension and the Horticulture Agent position 
through a job shadowing program. 
 
· Extension Master Gardener Volunteers removed some overgrown trees in the demo garden at the 
Extension Office and weeded the garden at the Hampstead Library. 
 
· Assisted a homeowner with ground pearl lawn troubleshooting and long term solutions. 
 
  
 

 * * * 

Area Environment and Natural Resources Agent – Amy Mead 
 
  
 
· Preparing to take the ISA Arborist Certification Test on December 17th. The Arborist certification will 
better allow me to assist residents and county planners with issues related to tree canopies. 
 
· Assisting Cape Fear area residents with issues related to private pond water quality, fish stocking, and 
aquatic weeds.   
 
· Planning a spring 2022 Backyard Sustainability virtual class series which will educate residents on 
native plants, the importance of tree canopy coverage, stormwater, composting, and waste reduction.   
 
· Planning for regional Rain Garden/Water Harvesting Certification Workshop for May 2022 with NCSU 
Department of Bio and Ag Engineering. This workshop will be geared towards landscape contractors. 
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 * * * 

4-H Youth Development – Traci Spencer 
 
· Held the Tri-County (Pender, New Hanover and Brunswick Co.) Presentation Workshop for 17 4-Her's 
ages ranging from 5-18. 7 youth from Pender Co. attended. They learned about the upcoming 4-H 
Presentations competition, how to plan and create a presentation and public speaking skills.  Our 
Pender County Activity Day will be held on May 24th, 4:00-6:00.  Youth will present their presentations in
front of 3 judges at the county level.  Judges will decide if they move onto the District competition that 
will be held on June 24th in Lenoir Co.   
 
· 11 Pender County youth were awarded 4-H Camp Scholarships to attend Millstone 4-H Camp this 
summer.  2 youth will be attending this camp on June 19-24th and 9 youth will be attending July 10-
15th.  They will enjoy kayaking, ropes courses, wall climbing, fishing, swimming, hiking... 
 
· Due to the HPAI (bird flu) the 4-H Embryology program has been stalled.  So, to continue life cycle 
education in the public schools, 11 classes have been equipped with Butterfly Hatch Kits for Pender Co.
youth to learn all about the life cycle of a butterfly. 
 
· The Pender County 4-H Program Assistant and UNCW Intern visited Malpass Corner for After-School 
Enrichment and introduced 18 students to rabbits and discussed their anatomy, what they eat and how 
to care for them.  This was a great Easter presentation for the elementary school children.   
 
· 4-H spent many hours preparing for the 2022 4-H Achievement Night, "Grow With 4-H".  Approx. 100 4-
H youth and their families, Dr.Yoder: Associate Director & State Program Leader, 4-H, Olivia Dawson; 
Town of Burgaw Mayor and the S.E. 4-H Vice President attended.  The families enjoyed an old-
fashioned pig-pickin, horseshoes, corn hole, and enjoyed inspiration talks from Dr. Yoder, Olivia 
Dawson and Lillie Hansen.  All 6 4-H Clubs were represented and presented achievement awards.  Many
sponsors donated to the raffle and fun was had by all.   
 
· Tractor Supply Paper Clover fundraiser has begun.  Visit Tractor Supply in Rocky Point and 
Hampstead, April 27th-May 8th to donate for youth to go to 4-H Camp, Citizenship Focus and other 4-H 
leadership opportunities.  4-H Club youth will be helping raise funds at these locations.  
 
· The new Pender County 4-H Education raised bed garden has been built. The Freedom Growers 4-H 
Club came out and planted the garden with tomatoes, zucchini, sunflowers, peas and other vegetables.  
 

 * * * 

Expanded Foods and Nutrition Program (EFNEP) – Cindy Rivenbark 
 
  
 
· Prepping for and teaching nutrition classes at Malpass Corner, Rocky Point, and C.F. Pope Elementary 
Schools since April 13th. 
 
· Graduating the first 21st Century Kids group at Malpass Corner on Friday, April 29th with 25 students. 
 
· Assisted with set up and implementation of the 4-H Achievement Night on April 25. 
 
· Hosted 5 students from Burgaw Middle School for Job Shadow Day. 
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· Attending Educator Skill Training for EFNEP PAs at NCSU 
 
· Friday, May 6th hosting fellow nutrition educators from Wayne, Onslow, Columbus, Brunswick counties 
for our monthly EFNEP educator meeting. 
 
  
 
Area Natural Resources Agent – Amy Mead 
 
  
 
· Held a regional Rain Garden and Water Quality Certification workshop in collaboration with NC State 
Bio and Ag Engineering Department at the Sunset Beach Town Hall.  Thirty participants from across the 
state attended the 6-hour workshop and learned about the impacts of stormwater, the importance of 
controlling stormwater for water quality and flood prevention, and how to site, size, and landscape rain 
gardens.  Over two thirds of participants were landscapers or government professionals who 
completed a test to become a Certified Rain Garden Professional. 
 
· NC Cooperative Extension is holding an Aquatic Weed Management class on May 12th from 9am-
12pm at the New Hanover County Arboretum. This class will provide 3 CEUs in the Aquatics category 
for Pesticide Licensing. This class will cover aquatic weed identification, the impacts of aquatic 
weeds, the benefits of pond buffers, and aquatic weed management techniques.  For more information 
and registration: https://www.eventbrite.com/e/aquatic-weed-management-registration-318864691877 
 
  
 
· We have completed the final class of the virtual Backyard Sustainability Class Series. Over the 8-week 
series, attendees learned about environmental challenges affecting the Cape Fear region including 
increasing frequency and intensity of storms, stormwater solutions for homeowners, the benefits of 
native plants and trees, pollinator gardening, composting, and recycling.   
 
  
 
· On May 6th, NC Cooperative Extension will co-host a Workshop on Stormwater Management and 
Flooding Prevention on Wetland Landscapes at the NHC Arboretum.  Workshop topics include wetland 
hydrology, water management districts, and the economic and legal aspects of stormwater 
management.  For more information and to register: https://www.eventbrite.com/e/stormwater-
management-on-wetland-soils-tickets-163925931875?
fbclid=IwAR09ZyUwH0wE0oWYxz42OMt8lbKPbhl4h9XS2U9QzPRoewa51VpyBKatI38 
 
  
 
Administration – Mark Seitz & Melissa Massing 
 
· Interviewed and hired Greg Skelly, part time, to run the Empowering Youth and Families Program. Greg 
starts May 16, 2022 and will begin recruiting families with teenagers to participate in a 10-week opioid 
prevention and family communication program. 
 
  
 
Agriculture / Commercial Horticulture – Mark Seitz 
 
· Worked with local farmers on two field corn test plots. NCSU conducts field corn variety research 
annually and is conducting research to identify strategies to reduce phosphorus levels in soil. 
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· Planted soybean seed treatment research study in Wallace. 
 
· Site visits to blueberry, strawberry, and vegetable farms across Pender County. Verified blueberry 
freeze damage on one farm for crop insurance purposes. Worked to identify disease problems in 
strawberries that were causing significant crop loss and consulted with NCSU Plant Pathology faculty 
to rule out leaf disease issues in a commercial squash field. No confirmation but suspect frost injury. 
 
· Verified frost/freeze damage (limited) in winter wheat. 
 
· Finalizing plans with NC Department of Agriculture and Consumer Services Pesticide Division to 
conduct a Pesticide Collection and Disposal Day, Thursday, May 5, 2022 from 10 AM to 2 PM. 
Collection will take place behind the Agriculture Building at 801 S. Walker Street. No household 
hazardous waste will be accepted. 
 
· Finalizing plans with NCSU Dairy Specialist to bring 6-8 Jersey calves to Pender County for 4-H youth 
to care for and show for 8 weeks in August and September. Information meeting will be Monday, June 
6. Contact Pender County 4-H Agent Traci Spencer for more information. 
 
  
 
Community Development – Mark Seitz 
 
· Assisted 4-H Agent with 4-H Achievement Night activities. More than 100 adult volunteers and 4-H 
youth attended this event. 
 
· Finalizing presentation for Community Economic Development Conference in Wilmington, November 
17-19. 
 
· Attended the Eagle Island Central Park Task Force monthly Zoom meeting.
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